
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F612080

JUSTIN GRIFFITH CLAIMANT

UNION DRILLING, INC.                             NO. 1 RESPONDENT

AIG CLAIM SERVICES, INC.                         NO. 1 RESPONDENT
CARRIER
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OPINION FILED OCTOBER 20, 2011

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EVELYN BROOKS, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents No. 1 represented by MELISSA WOOD, Attorney, Little
Rock, Arkansas.

Respondent No. 2 represented by DAVID SIMMONS, Attorney, Little
Rock, Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On July 26, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on April 21, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

April 21, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.
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2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his low

back.

4. Prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this claim.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical treatment by Dr. Blankenship.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant was injured on October 8, 2006.  His
lower back was injured when he tripped over a
lead tong cable and landed on his back.  He
has a right to receive medical treatment.”

Respondents No. 1's contentions are:

“Respondents contend that all appropriate
benefits are being paid with regard to this
matter associated with the claimant’s
compensable injury.  However, recent
diagnostic tests have identified an acute
wedge compression fracture that was not
identified in prior films.  Dr. Blankenship
has been asked to opine regarding the
relationship of this new finding to the
original injury. He, in turn, has asked to
review actual films, which have been forwarded
to him.  Depending on his response,
Respondents may seek an independent review of
the films and/or an IME or record review to
determine whether the findings noted on the
most recent MRI are acute or causally related
to the claimant’s original injury.  Claimant
previously litigated the issue of temporary
total disability benefits, and that issue is
now res judicata.  In the alternative,
Respondents contend that the medical records
do not support entitlement to additional
indemnity benefits.”

Respondent No. 2 did not offer any contentions and was excused

from appearing at the hearing.
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The claimant in this matter is a forty-three-year-old male who

was employed by the respondent on October 9, 2006, when he suffered

a compensable back injury.  The claimant was sent to Cooper Clinic

P.A. on October 9, 2006, and was diagnosed with a lumbar strain.

He was placed on work restrictions of no lifting over twenty pounds

and he was to limit bending, stooping, and twisting for two weeks.

On October 12, 2006, the claimant was seen at the Sparks’

Regional Medical Center emergency room again complaining of back

pain.  The medical report from that visit indicates that imaging of

the lumbar spine was ordered.  A diagnostic report from Sparks

Regional Medical Center found at Claimant’s Exhibit 1, Page 7,

states, in part:

“The pelvis is symmetric.  I see no bony
defect.  No particular abnormality in the
lower lumbar spine.”

On November 2, 2006, the claimant was again seen at the Cooper

Clinic, P.A.  The medical record from that visit indicates that the

claimant was still complaining of low back pain that had persisted

since the date of his injury.  The medical report gives an

impression of lumbar strain.  The medical report also indicates

that the claimant was prescribed medications, placed on physical

therapy three times a week for two weeks, and placed on work

restrictions in the form of no lifting over twenty pounds,

alternate sitting, standing, and walking as tolerated, and limited

bending, stooping, or twisting.  The claimant was to be rechecked

in two weeks or sooner if his condition changed or worsened.
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On September 4, 2007, an administrative law judge held a

hearing in this matter.  One of the issues in that hearing was to

determine the compensability of the claimant’s alleged low back

injury.  On September 27, 2007, that administrative law judge filed

an opinion finding, in part, that the claimant did suffer a

compensable low back injury on October 9, 2006, and that the

respondents should pay for all reasonable and necessary medical

treatment for his compensable low back injury.  On October 18,

2007, the respondents filed an appeal to the Full Commission in

this matter.  The Full Commission issued an opinion on March 21,

2008.  In that opinion, the Full Commission affirmed and adopted

the administrative law judge’s opinion of September 27, 2007.

Through testimony of the claimant, medical records from the

Benton County sheriff’s office and the Arkansas Department of

Corrections, it is clear that the claimant was incarcerated from at

least February 21, 2008, until sometime in June 2009.  During that

time, the claimant did receive some limited medical treatment for

his back and it is clear from the reports of the Benton County

sheriff’s office and the Arkansas Department of Corrections that

the claimant continued to complain of back pain while incarcerated.

On June 22, 2009, the claimant was seen at the Neurosurgery

Center in Northwest Arkansas by Dr. Rodney Routsong.  The claimant

gave a chief complaint of “my back hurts.”  The following

recommendations and history are found in that medical report as

follows:

“IMPRESSIONS:
1. Lumbosacral Sprain.
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2. Left piriformis syndrome.
3. Doubt lumbar radiculopathy.

RECOMMENDATIONS:
1. We have reviewed today’s lumbar spine

radiographs and showed them to the
patient.  This study demonstrates
anterior superior vertebral body fracture
at the L5 segment.  This appears to have
sclerotic changes.

2. We will try to obtain a lumbar MR scan.
3. Appropriate use of nonsteroidal

antiinflammatory agents and muscle
relaxant agents.

4. We will await his upcoming lumbar MR scan
and make appropriate therapeutic
recommendations at that time.

HISTORY: Mr. Griffith tells us that on
approximately 10/9/06 he was working on an oil
rig when a pipe swung and hit him in the
posterior legs knocking him flat on his back.
There was no history of loss of consciousness.
Ever since then, he has noticed diffuse
lumosacral pain, particularly at the left
sacroiliac joint and the left gluteal area.
At times he notices some posterior left thigh
pain.  He denies any parcsis or paresthesias
or radicular symptoms.  He denies motor or
sensory complaints with the right lower
extremity or either upper extremity.  He was
released from the Varner Institution this last
week after spending 15 months there.  He tells
me that hot showers do seem to help his low-
back pain.”

On October 26, 2009, the claimant was seen at Cooper Clinic

P.A.  The medical record from that visit indicates that the

claimant complained of back pain for the past three years due to

his work related accident.  The report also gives a diagnosis of,

“Lumbar strain three years out.  Subjective complaints outweigh

objective findings.”  This medical report also indicates that an

MRI is to be scheduled.
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On November 2, 2009, the claimant underwent an MRI of the

lumbar spine at the request of Dr. Keith Holder.  The following is

the impression given on that radiology report:

“Moderate disc bulge L4-5 eccentric to the
left and small left lateral disc
protrusion/spur.  Small central protrusion L5-
S1.  Deformity superior endplate at L5-S1 as
described above.  Degenerative change of the
facets lower lumbar spine.”

On November 5, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Holder

at Cooper Clinic P.A.  The following are portions of the report

from that visit:

“Subjective: Mr. Justin Griffith returns today
feeling better.  He has had his MRI.  He
reports his level of pain at a level of 6/10.
He reports increased pain riding in a car,
prolonged sitting, lying down, and standing.

MRI: MRI shows degenerative changes at the
lumbar spine, small central disc protrusion
L5-S1, and moderate disc bulge eccentric to
the left at L4-5.  These are considered
degenerative changes.

Impression: Lumbar contusion, strain, 3 years
out.

Treatment Plan: Will send to physical therapy
for functional capacity reevaluation.”

On November 16, 2010, the claimant was seen by Dr. James

Blankenship at the Neurosurgery Spine Center in Fayetteville,

Arkansas.  The claimant’s chief complaint was lower back axial

pain.  The following are the impressions and recommendations from

that visit:

“IMPRESSION: It appears that he has an
anterior wedge compression fracture of L5.  He
has chronic edema around what appears to be a
teardrop fracture anteriorly.  Although not
clinically important at present, a CT scan
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could most likely clear up whether this is a
fracture or not.  He certainly does have
lateral recess stenosis and has marked facet
edema bilaterally that at his young age is
likely traumatic in nature from his fall.

RECOMMENDATIONS: I have recommended that we
get him in to see Dr. David Cannon for
consideration of a Z-joint injection.  I have
also told him that I think it would be
worthwhile for us to get him on better pain
coverage.  I have recommended that we start
him on OxyContin at 10 mg q12h and utilize
hydrocodone for breakthrough pain.  I had a
long discussion with him about the reason he
was in the penitentiary.  He was very up front
with me that it was theft of property, and he
denies any problems with drug abuse.  Even if
he did, it would not matter as far as treating
him with narcotic, but it is appropriate to
check.

I am going to get him started doing some
aggressive active physical therapy.  I have
had Steve evaluate him.  I have told the
gentleman that it actually would probably be
good to start him off in the pool as
deconditioned as he is, but I will leave it to
his and Steve’s wisdom as to where this
happens.  I have also recommended that we
start him on Lyrica at 75 mg twice a day.
When I see him back in six weeks, if we are
not making much progress, then it would be
wise to get a CT scan with reconstructions and
then we can consider possible surgical
intervention.  I told him the good news is if
it does come to surgery, the endplates should
have settled down to a fairly stable point and
lateral approach, at least at the L3-L4 and
L4-L5 levels without corpectomy, could be
performed.  Hopefully we can avoid any of this
with an aggressive active therapeutic program,
but I cautioned him that with a four-year
history of pain, it is going to take some
time.”

On February 21, 2011, Dr. Blankenship authors a letter

regarding claimant’s anterior wedge compression fracture of the L5



8

vertebral body and the MRI reports from 2006, the year in which his

compensable injury occurred.  The body of that letter follows:

“I have reviewed Mr. Justin Griffith’s chart
in its entirety as well as new records that
you have provided as well as radiographs and
MRI’s.  I have also looked at plain films from
Sparks Hospital and dated October of 2006.
The plain radiographs that I have reviewed
from Dr. Routsong’s office that were done in
June of 2009 most definitely demonstrate the
anterior wedge compression fracture of L5.  I
have compared these to my own radiographs.
The anterior wedge compression fracture is
still noted.  The teardrop portion of this has
started to incorporate, but the appearance of
these films done in 2009 compared to the ones
done in November of 2010 absolutely confirm my
original hypothesis that the gentlemen did
suffer at some time in the past an anterior
wedge compression fracture of the L5 vertebral
body.

I once again have reviewed the reports of the
MRI’s from 2006.  Those reports do not
indicate an anterior wedge compression
fracture of the L5 vertebral body.  An L5
vertebral body fracture should be apparent.
I, once again, do not have the hard
radiographic films from that MRI nor do I have
the disk.  In order to state with absolutely
certainty that it did not exist, I would have
to see those films, but based on the
radiologic reports, which most certainly
should include that information if it were
there, it was not.  Certainly if the fracture
predated this and was present at that time,
given the healing that it has undergone in the
last year, it would be rather apparent on the
MRI.

The healing between Dr. Routsong’s films and
my films would indicate that the fracture was
more subacute.  Any questions concerning this
narrative may be forwarded to me.  The total
amount of chart review time, radiologic
evaluation, and dictation was 15 minutes.”

On March 7, 2011, Dr. Blankenship again authors a letter

regarding the radiographs taken on October 12, 2006, shortly after
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the claimant’s compensable back injury.  The body of that letter is

as follows:

“I have reviewed the plain radiographs that
were performed at Sparks Regional Medical
Center on October 12, 2006.  The question was
whether the L5 anterior wedge compression
fracture was present on these radiographs.
The answer to this question is that it was.
The anterior teardrop fracture is readily
apparent with compression to the endplate.
Once again, this could be possibly
degenerative changes, but in someone of this
age, it is very unlikely.  The bottom line is
that comparing this to the plain films that I
performed on November 16 of 2010, other than
some healing of this fracture, there is no
change, and therefore, this fracture was
present in October of 2006.”

On October 18, 2010, Dr. Keith Holder authored a letter to the

respondents’ attorney regarding the claimant and his need for

further treatment.  The body of that letter is as follows:

“This is in reference to a letter of September
27, 2010, in regard to Mr. Griffith.  In
answer to your questions, I do not feel at the
present time that Mr. Griffith needs any more
medical treatment for his reported back pain.
Additionally, the associated restrictions and
limitations noted on Form AR-3 were to be
associated more with his degenerative changes
than to the reported injury, since he had
degenerative changes of the facets of the
lower spine on the MRI of November 2009.  This
is with a reasonable degree of medical
certainty.  If any other additional medical
information surfaces, I will be glad to
consider that.”

On May 5, 2011, Dr. Michael J. Calhoun of Central Arkansas

Neurosurgery Clinic authored a letter to the respondents’ attorney

regarding the claimant’s compensable back injury.  The body of that

letter is as follows:
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“I have reviewed the records on Mr. Griffin.
To answer your specific questions, in
reviewing the actual x-rays done in 2006 and
compare them to the recent x-rays and the MRI,
the L5 superior wedge fracture was present in
2006.  Why the radiologist characterized that
as a Schmorl’s nodule I am unsure, but it is
was certainly there in 2006 and not a new
finding.

On the other hand even with the patient having
been incarcerated, certainly any problems from
a fracture from 2006 should have resolved by
now.

With him now four years out from his accident
of October 2006, I do not think pain
management or physical therapy would really be
of benefit.  The patient may have chronic pain
but the chances of him improving with such
measures are almost nonexistent.  I really do
not think any further medical care would be of
benefit.”

The claimant in this matter has asked the Commission to

consider his entitlement to reasonable and necessary medical

treatment regarding his compensable back injury.  The treatment the

claimant specifically asked for is the treatment recommended by Dr.

Blankenship.  Dr. Blankenship outlines those recommendations

through his clinic note dated November 16, 2010, found at

Claimant’s Exhibit 1, Page 66.  That treatment appears to be

conservative in nature and after review of the medical records in

this matter I believe that treatment is both reasonable and

necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s compensable back

injury.

The respondents offer the letter authored by Dr. Holder on

October 18, 2010, in which he states, “I do not feel at the present

time that Mr. Griffith needs any more medical treatment for his
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reported back pain.”  It is clear from the medical reports of Dr.

Blankenship and the peer review done by Dr. Calhoun that the

claimant’s anterior wedge fracture at L5 was misdiagnosed early on

through the 2006 radiographs.  When Dr. Holder authored his letter

in October 2010 he was unaware of this misdiagnosis of the anterior

wedge fracture in 2006.  Thus, I give Dr. Holder’s opinion little

weight as he was not able to have all the information that would be

required to make such a decision.  

Dr. Michael Calhoun also reviewed the medical records of the

claimant and, in his letter of May 5, 2011, to the respondents’

attorney, he stated, “With him now four years out from his accident

of October 2006, I do not think pain management or physical therapy

would really be of benefits.”  I do not find anything in the

medical records that indicates that Dr. Calhoun actually examined

the patient or did any more than a peer review of the medical

records and I give his opinion less weight than that of Dr.

Blankenship who actually saw the claimant in a clinical setting.

It also appears that Dr. Blankenship is the doctor that discovered

the misdiagnosis regarding the claimant’s anterior wedge fracture

at L5 when those radiographs were initially done in 2006.

The respondents also introduced surveillance video and an FCE

regarding the claimant.  Both of those pieces of evidence where

considered in my opinion.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of
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the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on April 21, 2011, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed April 21, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the recommended conservative treatment of Dr. Blankenship in

his November 6, 2010, clinic note is both reasonable and necessary

medical treatment for the claimant’s compensable injury.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the burden of the costs associated

with the reasonable and necessary medical treatment recommended by

Dr. Blankenship.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


